TORCH LAKE TOWNSHIP
ANTRIM COUNTY, MICHIGAN


APPROVED Draft Minutes Planning Commission Meeting AS PREPARED 5-0
October 13, 2015
Community Service Building
Torch Lake Township

Present:	King, Kulka, Walworth, Jorgensen, Goossen, Bretz
Others:	Olsen
Audience:	Martel 

1. Open Public Hearing – Regarding Request to Rezone Parcels 05-14-301-003-10 (Agriculture) and 05-14-650-014-00 (Village Business) to Commercial:
Public Hearing on rezoning above parcels to Commercial Zone.
Two letters read into record:
a.  Letter from Leslie Lee representing Lee Family Tree LLC.  Cited concerns that commercial zoning can cause environmental problems, reduce landscape barrier, and light pollution.  Asked that PC consider “down lighting” and avoidance of spot zoning.

b.  Letter from Don and Sharon Shultz, adjoining property owners in favor of zoning change.
No public comment.
Public hearing closed at 7:40.

2.	Meeting was called to order at 7:41 p.m.

3.	Consideration of Agenda:
Walworth added 9A, Discussion of Possible Rezoning Request. 
No objections to addition.

4.	Correspondence, Meetings, Training, Announcements, etc.:
None.

5.	Approval of Minutes, August 11, 2015:
Motion to approve August 11 minutes by Bretz, seconded by Jorgensen, passed 6-0.  
 
6.	Concerns of the Public other than Agenda Items:
Martel said that Mary Schoenerr is interested in joining planning Commission as replacement for Juall.

7.	Discussion and Possible Action on Rezoning Request:
Chris Grobbel joined meeting through cell phone conference call.

Discussion centered on request to rezone two aforementioned (see Item #1) parcels to Commercial.
· Grobbel said to not think about specific uses, but how current permitted uses fit.
· Jorgensen said that it would increase available commercial property.
· Bretz said that this calls for opening up more space for commercial use.
· Goossen commented that it makes sense for commercial land use; seems reasonable and it’s a contiguous use.
· King was in favor and said that it is a good place for commercial use.
· Walworth was not opposed.  Said that M-88/U.S. 31 corridor is zoned Village Business and this would be the first commercial zoned property.
· Jorgensen said we should work with what we have and that it’s conducive to commercial.  Spot zoning is over-rated.
· Bretz said that maybe all properties at M-88 corner should be commercial.
· Kulka said that this may open up others to rezoning to commercial.
· Grobbel reminded PC to deal with specific request in good faith.  Fits with Master Plan and Land Use Plan.
· Walworth agreed with Grobbel.

PC is in favor of approving request from Abbotts regarding rezoning of parcels 05-14-301-003-10 and 05-14-650-014-00 to Commercial Zone.  Passed unanimously.

Next step is review by Antrim County.

8. Discussion of “Food Trucks” as Permitted Use:
Walworth suggested that we should heed advice of Counsel and make no specific mention of “food trucks”.

Grobbel sent examples of language from similar ordinances in Traverse City, Milwaukee and Seattle.
a)  Traverse City requires transient merchant license and does not specify a zone.
b) Milwaukee has a police power ordinance covering hours, event interaction, rules and distances.  Violation is a civil infraction.
c) Seattle has a zoning permitting process.

· Jorgensen said that the Traverse City example mentions hours and residential areas.  Likes this one the best.
· Goossen said that it should be a compact traffic flow area with designated areas for ingress/egress, and safe for customers.
· Walworth said that if it’s put in, site plan review and special use permit can be required.  Questioned whether we want to have further consideration of food trucks as permitted use.
· Goossen said that since it is not an issue now or for next six months, resurrect in Spring for public input.
· Walworth suggested January or February for further action.

  9. 	Discussion of County Review of Commercial District Text and Possible Action:
Antrim County review found it not inconsistent with Master Plan of County.
Motion by Kulka to approve and move to Board for their adoption, seconded by King, passed 6-0.

9A.	Discussion of Possible Rezoning Request:
Consideration of former Peterson’s U.S. 31 Restaurant parcel, adjacent parcel and parcel across U.S. 31.  These parcels are in pending sale, contingent on lakefront property being rezoned to Residential.

Goossen is potential purchaser.

· Walworth said that this is discussion only and no action will be taken.
· Bretz said that the rezoning would be consistent with lakefront.
· Grobbel said to avoid contingency rezoning and respect the process of rezoning.  Also Goossen should not be at table as PC member.  Not just from a procedural point, but also perception.
· Walworth said that this is an issue PC will be faced with, and wanted to make PC aware.

10.	Discussion of Current Definition of “Structure”:
Walworth passed out current definition of structure according to ordinance.  Summarized decision of ZBA regarding structure on wheels.  Applicants had constructed gazebo in front line setback as structure.  Then put structure on wheels.
Grobbel said when someone tries to circumvent rules, it is frowned upon.  Feels it should be enforced.
Walworth then asked if beach storage is wanted.  How high can a landing deck be?
Vey said that “ground level” needs a definition.
Grobbel will work with Vey to bring example language from Walloon Lake and Lake Charlevoix that have hammered this out.

11.	Concerns of the Public:
None.

 12.	Concerns of the Planning Commission:
None.

 13.	With no further business, meeting was adjourned by Walworth at 9:00. 
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